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1.   Issue

If Culham is transformed into an Academy (see document 2009-D-89-en-3), it will not only require decisions of the Board of Governors on accreditation as a Type 2 school.  It will also require decisions on issues arising from the decision to end the existing status of Culham as a Type 1 school.

The purpose of this document is to examine the issues specifically related to the decision to end the school’s Type 1 status and in particular:


-
to provide an up-dated report to the Board of Governors on the measures currently being taken by the Secretary-General in this respect; and


-
to outline the points requiring decision on the part of the Board of Governors.

2.   Background

The various decisions taken by the Board of Governors on the future of the European School Culham in 2007, 2008 and 2009 are set out in full in document 2009-D-89-en-3.  They include in particular:


-
that the school should be phased out as a Type 1 European School over a period of seven years commencing in September 2010;


-
that the school should remain under the responsibility of the Board of Governors until 2017;


-
that the UK should continue to develop the Culham European Academy project and should work with the Commission, the Secretary-General and the management of the school to find the appropriate financial and legal mechanisms during the period up to 2017.

The General Interest File put forward by the UK delegation for the transformation of Culham into an Academy envisages that the school will change status from Type 1 to Type 2 with a target timescale of September 2010.  As noted in document 2009-D-89-en-3, although the proposal is for a change of status rather than closure, this change of status implies the closure of the European School of Culham as a Type 1 school and then the creation of a new legal entity, namely the Academy which will receive accreditation as a European school of type 2, even if these two steps take place at the same time.  The first of these two steps implies the implementation of the “Gaignage” criteria established by the Board of Governors in 2000 which set out the measures that must be taken in the event of closure of a school.

In particular, these criteria require that the closure of a school will be accompanied by measures designed:


-
to guarantee that pupils are able to continue the studies undertaken in a given cycle (i.e. primary education or each level of secondary education); and


-
to permit redeployment of the members of the teaching, administrative and ancillary staff within the European schools system (or, where appropriate, within the Member State in question) in satisfactory conditions, compatible with their service rules and in accordance with national regulations.

With regard to pupils, the planned closure date of 2017 fixed by the Board of Governors would ensure that the commitments arising from the “Gaignage” criteria would be respected.  With regard to staff, it would allow sufficient time for the necessary measures to be planned and implemented.  However, the accelerated target date of September 2010 requires much earlier decisions.

In preparation for some of these decisions, and in order to keep all concerned fully informed, the Secretary-General held a series of meetings in early November.

A meeting was firstly held with the Staff Committee, including representatives of seconded staff, locally recruited teachers and administrative and service staff.  The discussions covered a number of legal issues and the legal advisers to the Office were present.

This was followed by a meeting at the Culham school to which all staff were invited.  Representatives of the Commission and the UK delegation were present.

Thirdly, an extraordinary meeting of the Administrative Board took place solely for the purpose of discussing the question of transformation of the school into a UK Academy.

In all these meetings, both staff and parents expressed strong reservations as to whether the date of September 2010 was realistic for the creation of an Academy accredited as a Type 2 school, as proposed by the UK in the General Interest File.

In any event, it emerged that the forward timetable proposed in the General Interest File needs to be supplemented by a separate forward timetable for the measures to be taken in parallel by the Board of Governors in order to bring about the closure of the school as a Type 1 school.  This timetable will need to include the following points.

a)   A guarantee that the existing obligations of the Board of Governors will be respected by the Academy

The decision that Culham should remain under the responsibility of the Board of Governors until 2017 constitutes a commitment that there should be no change in the type of education provided or the terms and conditions of staff until that date.

If the school becomes an Academy before 2017, the Board will require an agreement with the UK authorities that will guarantee that this commitment will be maintained after change of status of the school.  The simple fact of accreditation of a Type 2 school would not in itself provide sufficient guarantee since the only sanction available to the Board would be the withdrawal of accreditation.  In the absence of such an agreement, the Board could be open to legal claims with regard to the non-execution of its previous decisions.

Legal advice will be required on the form and content of this agreement.  It would need to be drawn up in time for decision of the Board in April 2010.

b)   Decision to close Culham as a Type 1 school in 2010

This would require a decision of the Board under articles 3.3 and 9 of the Convention.  It would depend on the satisfactory conclusion of the agreement referred to at (a) above.  The decision would need to be taken in April at the latest.

c)   Seconded staff

i)   When Culham becomes a Type 2 school, the existing secondments will come to an end.  Seconded staff will no longer be subject to the Regulations for Members of the Seconded Staff of the European Schools.  These regulations cannot apply in a Type 2 European school.

The General Interest File states that the UK intends to reach bilateral agreements with seconding Member States to allow existing staff to remain at the school under similar terms and conditions as at present when the school joins the national system.

These agreements must be finalised in time to permit the redeployment of staff under the “Gaignage” criteria to another European School if they do not wish to transfer to the Academy.  In practice, in most cases this means a deadline of January or February 2010 if the transformation is to take place in September 2010.  It would be helpful if those delegations concerned could give a clear indication at the meeting of the Board in December as to whether these agreements can be reached within the required timescale.

The General Interest File also states that the intention to provide similar conditions of service is dependent on sufficient transition funding being available from the Commission.  It seems therefore the UK would not be in a position to finalise the bilateral agreements until agreement has been reached between the UK and the Commission on transition funding.  At the meetings referred to above, the Commission made clear that it was not possible at this stage to make any commitment on the time needed to provide a legal basis for the provision of funds or the level of funds that might be available.

It should be noted that the seconding authorities would need to take clear administrative decisions and inform their staff that their present secondments under the Regulations for Members of the Seconded Staff of the European Schools would be terminated when they transfer to the Academy.

The seconded staff will therefore have to choose between three options:


-
transfer to the Academy under the terms of a bilateral agreement made between them and their seconding authorities guaranteeing the same rights as those that they had under the Regulations for Members of the Seconded Staff;


-
transfer to another European School;


-
being subject to early termination of the secondment because of the suppression of their post.

ii)   At the meetings referred to above, seconded staff expressed concern that they do not at present have any firm information on the proposed conditions of service after transformation.  The Board needs to avoid the possibility of a large number of requests from staff for transfers with effect from September 2010, arising purely from their wish in the present uncertainty to protect their rights under the existing regulations.  Such transfer requests would present a risk to the existing commitments to the continuity of the pupils’ education and the future of the school.  It would be helpful to have an assurance from the Board of Governors that no decision will be taken on transformation without adequate measures for the redeployment of staff, if they wish.

The measures for redeployment will clearly need to include a commitment on the part of the Board and the seconding authorities that requests for transfer from seconded staff at Culham will be given priority.

iii)   Seconded staff are concerned that, if they transfer to the Academy, they will lose the right to any subsequent transfer to another Type 1 European School.  It would be helpful if the Board could give an indication at the December meeting as to whether it would agree to a derogation from the normal rules to permit such a transfer.  For example, where a member of staff has already been seconded to Culham for 3 years, then he/she transfers to the Academy for 2 years, he/she would then have the possibility to ask for a transfer to a Type 1 European School for a further 4 years, under the normal 9 year rule.

Staff, both seconded and locally recruited, also hoped that they would be able to continue to take part in in-service training and working groups in the European Schools.

iv)   If the transformation takes place in September 2010, the strict interpretation of the staff regulations could require that compensation for suppression of posts could be payable, even if staff transfer to the Academy with equivalent conditions of service.  The Board needs to indicate whether this rule would be changed in these particular circumstances.  If it is not changed, the Board should consider whether the UK authorities should meet the extra cost, being expenditure that would not have arisen if Culham were phased out up to 2017.

These additional expenses would need to cover not only the allowance payable on suppression of post (three months’ basic salary) but also the removal expenses of staff who transfer to other European Schools, since there will be an increase in the number of cases as a result of the earlier date for the closure of the school as a Type 1 school.

In addition, the earlier the date of closure as a Type 1 school, the greater the risk of claims or complaints from seconded staff, even if the staff regulations do not define any specified period of notice for the suppression of a post in the interest of the service. 

v)   Similarly, the Board needs to clarify the arrangements for payment of a departure allowance, which again would be due under the normal rules on termination of service with a type 1 school, even if employment continues in a Type 2 school.

d)   Locally recruited staff

The General Interest File states that all locally employed teaching and non-teaching staff working at the school will transfer to the Academy under the terms of national legislation.  The national regulations provide that (with certain exceptions) the new employer takes over all the rights and obligations arising from the existing contracts of employment.  In the meetings with staff, no particular concerns were expressed in this regard.  The agreement with the UK referred to at (a) will need to cover this point.  The regulations impose some requirements on the Culham school as the existing employer; the school will need to take legal advice to ensure that it correctly meets its obligations and that the UK guarantees the Board of Governors against any claim from members of staff with regard to the transfer of contracts.

The “Gaignage” criteria envisage the possibility of transfers of locally recruited staff to other European Schools.    Such transfers would require certain derogations from the existing regulations in order to give priority to the staff concerned for vacant posts and to take account of acquired rights.

The concerns of locally recruited teachers as to their role within the new curriculum will also need to be addressed.

e)   Curriculum and Baccalauréat

Many concerns were expressed in the meetings referred to above about the present uncertainties regarding the curriculum of the Academy and admissions policy.  These issues will have to be addressed as part of the process of approval by the Board of Governors of the dossier of conformity, and will need to be covered in the agreement referred to a point (a) above. 

In order for Culham to be able to continue to offer the European Baccalauréat as a Type 2 Academy, it would be necessary to establish legal, organisational and financial arrangements similar to those at the Type 2 school of Parma until decisions are taken in the wider context of the reform of the Baccalauréat.

f)    Budget

The Board of Governors would need to agree a rectifying budget to cover expenditure and receipts only up to the end of August if funding for Culham as a Type I school is to cease in September 2010.

3.   Forward timetable

The forward timetable below shows the main action points relating specifically to the cessation of Type 1 status.  Some difficult questions must be answered quickly if the target date of September 2010 is to be achieved.

Type 1 Status

	1
	December 2009
	Assurance to seconded staff by the Board of Governors that no decision on transformation will be taken without adequate measures for redeployment.  Commitment that priority will be given to seconded staff who wish to transfer to another Type 1 European School.

	2
	Before point 3
	Bilateral agreement between the UK and the Commission on transitional funding for the Academy for the period up to 2017.

	3
	Before point 6 
	Subject to the above agreement on funding, bilateral agreements between the UK and seconding Member States on the conditions for secondment of existing staff to the Academy 

	4
	Before point 6
	Decisions by Board of Governors on derogations from existing staff regulations; entitlement to compensation on suppression of post, departure allowances, possibility of transfer back into European schools system after secondment to the Academy.

	5
	Before point 6
	Decision by Board of Governors on the arrangements for the provision of the Baccalauréat by the Academy.

	6
	Timing earlier than or at same time as point 7
	Formal agreement between the Board of Governors and the UK to guarantee pedagogic continuity for existing pupils and the maintenance of equivalent conditions of service for existing staff until 2017.

	7
	April of year n.  Required before signature of accreditation agreement. 
	Unanimous decision of the Board of Governors to close the European school of Culham as a Type 1 school in year n under articles 3.3 and 9 of the Convention.

	8
	Before point 9
	Offers by national authorities to existing seconded staff for new secondment to the Academy. 

	9
	January / February of year n
	Requests from existing seconded staff to transfer to other Type 1 European Schools.

	10
	In time for staff to make the necessary arrangements for relocation
	For seconded staff who do not transfer to the Academy, notification by national authorities of transfer to other European Schools (or of transfer back to the national system).

	11
	Before September of year n
	For seconded staff who transfer to the Academy, decision and notification by national authorities of termination of secondment under the Staff Regulations of the European Schools.

	12
	Before September of year n
	Rectifying budget to cover expenditure and receipts only up to the end of August of year n.

	13
	Before September of year n
	Transfer of locally recruited staff in accordance with national legislation.  (In the case of transfer to other European Schools, derogations from existing regulations will be required.)

	14
	September of year n
	Culham European Academy opens as a Type 2 school


4.   Proposal

The Board of Governors is invited:


-
to give the assurance referred to at Section 3, point 1, above; namely that no decision on the transformation of Culham into an Academy will be taken without adequate measures for redeployment of staff as specified in the “Gaignage” criteria, and that priority will be given to staff who wish to transfer to another Type 1 European School; and


-
to take note of the other issues for decision which will be carried forward within the mandates already given by the Board to the Secretary-General, the Commission, the UK and the management of the school to find the appropriate financial and legal mechanisms for the development of the Culham Academy project during the period up to 2017.

It should be noted that, since the present document was produced after the various recent meetings referred to in Section 2 above, no opinions on these specific points are available from the preparatory committees.
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